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BEARSTED MEMORIAL HOSPITAL

(Jewish Maternity Hospital Incorporated).

Annual Report of the Committee of Management
for the Year 1946

Your Committee of Management has pleasure in submitting its report
for the year 1946.

The year under review proved to be one of the most important in the
history of the Hospital.

Firstly, the number of patients admitted, in spite of our present cramped
and temporary premises, proved to be the highest for eleven years. Secondly,
the year 1946 saw considerable progress being made towards the completion
of the restricted scheme of building work permitted by the Ministry of Health
on the new premises at Stoke Newington.

In addition, the year was made memorable by the passing of the National
Health Service Act, as a result of which hospitals supported from charitable
sources will cease to exist, as such, after April 1st, 1948,

Your Committee, jointly with the other Jewish Communal institutions
affected, as well as other institutions of a sectarian or special character,
submitted strong representations to the Minister for permission, whilst
participating in the New Service, to retain their particular characteristics
and, in the case of the Jewish institutions, that their future management be
retained in the hands of representatives of the Community. Concessions
were subsequently made by the Minister with regard to religious observances.
At the time of writing this report, however, the future of the management of
the hospital remains obscure.

The Community is assured, however, that the Committee will use every
endeavour to ensure the retention in this Hospital of the required standards
of orthodoxy.

At the same time it is gratifying to record the use made of the Hospital's
service by very considerable numbers of non-Jewish patients, and their
many expressions of thanks for the help afforded them are much appreciated.

During 1946 a further link of the Hospital with its origin in East London
was severed. Our 1945 report made mention of the transfer of the work of
our Infant Welfare to the Stepney Borough Council. In March, 1946, as
_ a result of the pending opening of our new unit at Stoke Newington, the work
of the Ante-Natal Clinics and District Maternity Nursing Departments was
removed to premises adjoining the site of the new hospital. The transfer
was accomplished without any disruption of the work of the Clinics, and it
is gratifying to record that attendances of patients at the North London
Clinic show a substantial increase over those at East London during the
past few years. Finally, arrangements are now in an advanced stage for the
disposal of the old hospital premises at Underwood Road, Whitechapel, to
the Stepney Borough Council. With the completion of this sale the Hospital's
long-standing connection with East London will be terminated, not without
many regrets, but with the cherished hope that its work on its new site will
uphold its proud reputation in the sphere of Maternity and Child welfare.

In the meantime, our In-Patient department continues at Hampton
Court and, for this purpose, the Hospital's tenancy of its temporary premises
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‘The Association also decided to contribute £500, from its funds, towards
the cost of the linen for patients and doctors, in the new Hospi ital.

The Committee of Management extends its ‘thanks to the Committee of
the Association for its continued efforts on behalf of our patients.

A short report will be found on page 10.

AID SOCIETY—This new Society, founded towards the end of 1945,
with Mr. R. M. Loti as its Hon. Secre , undertook the organisation of
collections on *‘ Hospitals’ Day.” As a result, the Hospital benefited to the
extent of £211 from this source, in addition to which the Society collected a
sum of £09 towards the Hospital's funds. The Committee’s thanks are here
accorded to the Committee of the Society and to Mr. Lotinga in particular.

HONORARY MEDICAL STAFF.—During the year Dr. G. L. S. Konstam,
Hon. Physician to the Hospital, returned from military service, resumed his
duties and, in addition, undertook the routine periodic medical examination
of the members of the Nursing Staff.

Dr. John Challis also resumed as anmsthetist to the Hospital, following
release from H.M. Forces.

Dr. Sydney A. Owen resigned his appointment as Hon. Pediatrician
on retirement from Hospital work, and Dr, R. H. Dobbs, recently returned
from war service, was appointed to fill this vacancy.

The Committee's most sincere thanks are here extended to all the members
of the Htg;}ntal’s Medical Staff, whose conscientious services have so largely
contribu towards another year of successful achievement.

Thanks are also accorded to Dr. Loutit and the staff of the London South
West Region Blood Transfusion Service for their co-operation and timely
help on many occasions and to the Medical Superintendent and staff of the
Kingston County Hospital for similar valuable co-operation.

IN-PATIENT DEPARTMENT.—Patients delivered in 1946 numbered
642, an increase of no less than 158 over 1945. This was only made possible
by a reduction of the length of stay in the more normal cases to a maximum
of ten days, on a recommendation of the Ministry of Health, and arising from
the present acute shortage of maternity hospital accommodation. Your
Committee is glad to be able to report that there was no maternal death
during the year. The still-birth rate continues at a satisfactorily low figure.

OUT-PATIENT DEPARTMENT.—

ANTE-NaTaL CrinNics.—The fortnightly Clinics at Hampton
Court continued regularly throughout the vear, and attendances show
a satisfactory increase over those in 1945.

"F As already mentioned the work of the Clinics previously carried
on at Underwood, Whitechapel, was transferred early in the vear to
Stoke Newington. Attendances at these Clinics show a very con-
siderable increase on those for the previous year.

Post-NaTAaL Crinics.—These Clinics continued regularly through-
out the year, and attendances were satisfactory.

NURSING STAFF.—The Committee once again take the opportunity
to extend to the Matron and the Midwifery Staff, grateful thanks for their
continued devoted service to the Hospital. The high standard of the Hospital's
work owes much to their skill and efficiency.

MIDWIFERY TRAINING SCHOOL.—Twenty-five pupils entered the
Hospital for training during the year and seventeen were successful in passing
the Part I examination of the Central Midwives Board. The intake of pupils
for training continues to be satisfactory.

FINANCE.—The Accounts, Balance Sheets and Statistical Tables will
be found on pages 12 to 21.
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IncoME,—Total ordinary income for general maintenance purposes
amounted to £12,817 an increase of £914 over that for the previous year.
This increase again results almost entirely from increased payments by the
patients themselves and from Hospital Contributory Schemes on their behalf.

The Committee regrets to have to report that in spite of vastly increased
financial needs, the receipts from subscriptions and donations continue at
a very low and unsatisfactory total, and therefore renew the hope that the
community will give much increased financial support in the current :
Ordinary income failed to meet expenditure incurred by no less than (766,
and the deficit was only made good by the transfer of a like sum from Legacies
Account. :

The slight relaxation of paper control enables us, this year, to resume
publication of lists of subscribers and donors, which will be found on page 22.
Special mention must be made, however, of the following generous Contribu-
tions to our General Fund and sincere thanks are here accorded the donors :—

S
Trustees of the Bernhard Baron Charitable Trust... 400 0 0
Bearsted Memorial Hr::rsplta.l Aid Society (per
R. M. Lotinga, Esq.) .. 309 11 2
Middlesex County Council [frum prnceads of
Sunday opening of Cinemas) 200 0 0
Trustees of the Sir Albert Levy Benew:llent Funﬂ”. 160 0 0O
King Edward’s Hospital Fund for London e 1500 "0
Mrs. John Walters (proceeds of Annual Collection) 147 1 0
Liberal Jewish Synagogue United Charities Fund . 125 0 0
The Hon. A. G. Samuel ... . 100 0 O
The Hon. M. R. Samuel ke LR A
The Hon. P. M. Samuel ... ; 100 0 O

A list of contributions received during 1:]1& year towards the Building
Fund will be found on page 29, and our thanks are here conveyed to all
who assisted by contributing for this special purpose during the year.

Renewed thanks must also be accorded to the following Cinema Manage-
ments for continuing to allocate to this Hospital a percentage of the takings
from the Sunday opening of cinemas.

Excelsior Super Cinemas, Ltd.

Odeon Theatres, Ltd.

P.C.C., Ltd.

Rialto Cinemas, Ltd.

Warner Theatre, Ltd. (to both General and Building Fund).

Sincere thanks are also due to the Committee of the British Red Cross
and St. John War Organisation, for a most generous gift of surplus hospital
supplies of all kinds, amounting in value to many hundreds of pounds. A
proportion of these supphes was put into immediate use. The balance is
being retained for use at the new unit at Stoke Newington.

EXPENDITURE.—Total expenditure for the year amounted to £13,583.
an increase of no less than £2,864 over 1945. In the main, this heavy increase
is accounted for as a result of the increased rates of salary of the Midwifery
Staff, and by increases in the pay of male and female domestic staff of all
grades. As a result of these increases there was an excess of expenditure
over income, as already mentioned, of £766. Still further increases, w
it is a.lready known will have to be met during the current year, make it
imperative that the Hospital’s income be correspondingly increased if further
and much larger deficits are to be avoided. The opening of the new unit
in 1947, too, will result in vastly increased sums of totally new expenditure.

NEW HOSPITAL.—The Committee is glad to be able to report that,
as far as can be seen at the time of publication of this report, the restricted
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WITH THE BoAro of DEPUTIES

BEARSTED MEMORIAL HOSPITAL

(JEWISH MATERMITY HOSFITAL INCORPORATED)

THE Mlmp;:fmﬁ.: inenmn'lrz:n WﬁR"TIME ﬂDBRE55:
& R.w:l:;: Esa.

HAMPTON COURT HOTEL.

MATROM @

THE GREEN. HAMPTON COURT,
Miss D, EDEM FORD
Me. M"E.:.'&T ‘r.:-l.n. PHONE: MOLESEY 1828 (roL. cawy

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

NOTICE is hereby given that the Anmual General Meeting will
be held at the Hospitals' Outpatisnt Department, 77, Lnrdahl? Road,
Stoke Newington, N. 16. on Thursday, 10th July, 1947 at 12 o'eclock

noon for the purpose of transacting the ordinary business of the
Corporation,

~ Dated this 26th day of June, 1947 by order of the Committee
of Mﬁqagem_ent, —— ‘“’“—‘M
M. FINLAY.

Secretary.

A Gk B D A

1. Reading of Notice of Meeting and Minutes of previous Anmal
General Meeting.

2, To receive and, if approved, to adopt the Report of the Committee
of Management and the Audited Accounts for the year 1946,

3. To elect members of the Committee of Management,

Mrs. N. Hawke, Mrs. F. C. Stern JP, and Mrs. E. Strauss

retire in rotation, but are eligible and offer them-
selves for re-election.

4, To elect Auditors. (iMessrs. Lionel H. Lemon & Co. retire, but
are eligible and offer themselves for re-election).

5. Address by the President of the Hospital - The Rt. Hon. the
: Viscountess Bearsted,

i; B, Votes of thanks,


































































